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Friends	of	the	Pilliga	submission	to	the	Narrabri	Gas	EIS	
	
Friends	of	the	Pilliga	is	a	small	longstanding	environmental	group,	based	in	
Coonabarabran	and	focused	on	environmental	issues	especially	those	in	the	Pilliga.		
	
We	object	to	this	proposal	and	recommend	that	it	not	be	approved.	This	industry	would	
have	negative	impacts	over	the	whole	extent	of	the	project	area	and	should	not	go	
ahead.	
	
The	Pilliga	is	the	last	remaining	large	example	of	temperate	woodland	in	NSW.	As	such	
it	is	a	refuge	area	for	a	rich	diversity	of	native	flora	and	fauna,	communities	and	
ecosystems.	It	has	been	identified	by	the	Commonwealth	Government	as	one	of	only	15	
National	Biodiversity	Hotspots	and	by	Birdlife	Australia	as	a	globally	significant	Bird	
Area.	Biodiversity	surveys	conducted	in	October	2011	in	and	around	the	project	area	
indicate	the	presence	of	significant	numbers	of	threatened	and	endangered	species	and	
support	its	importance.	They	are	in	sharp	contrast	with	results	obtained	by	the	
proponent’s	ecologists.	
	
Ecology	
	
The	proponents	have	downplayed	the	impact	on	natural	areas	from	all	aspects	of	the	
proposal.	

• Perhaps	only	the	claimed	1000ha	will	be	directly	impacted	by	the	removal	of	
vegetation	but	this	industry	actually	industrialises	the	entire	project	area	
because	it	is	so	spread	out	and	requires	so	much	additional	infrastructure.	

o The	EIS	claims	that	existing	roads	and	tracks	will	be	used	for	longitudinal	
infrastructure	however	there	are	few	existing	roads	throughout	the	
project	area	so	kilometers	of	additional	roads	and	pipelines	will	be	
required.	Already	within	the	limited	exploration	licence	around	3	times	
the	existing	roads	and	tracks	have	been	put	in	to	the	well	sets.	This	
increases	the	fragmentation	of	the	area	to	a	much	finer	scale	than	at	
present.	

o Constant	noise	from	generators	on	well	sites	may	disrupt	the	navigation	
and	feeding	activities	of	all	fauna,	including	bats.	This	has	been	shown	in	
overseas	studies.	These	have	also	indicated	a	decline	in	the	number	of	
owls	in	American	gas	fields.	Bush	Stone	Curlews	appear	to	require	a	
buffer	zone	of	3km.	Nesting	Black	Cockatoos	would	also	be	impacted.	



o WH&S	regulations	will	require	all	24	hour	worksites	to	be	highly	
illuminated	(floodlit).	This	too	will	impact	natural	movement	of	fauna,	
attracting	large	numbers	of	insects	and	their	predators.	

o Increase	in	intrusion	by	invasive,	non-native	species	is	dismissed	as	Low	
in	the	assessment	of	risk	although	it	is	well	known	that	opening	up	new	
roads	allows	access	by	foxes,	pigs	and	cats	to	otherwise	less	accessible	
areas.	Increased	traffic	movements	will	bring	in	weed	seeds	to	otherwise	
undisturbed	sites.	And	there	will	be	an	increase	in	the	amount	of	native	
road	kill.	

o Consideration	is	only	given	to	human	“sensitive	receivers”	which	are	
assumed	to	live	no	closer	than	350m.	The	smaller	the	organism,	the	
greater	the	impact	from	pollutants	etc.	Children	are	smaller	than	adults	
and	are	thus	impacted	first	and	disproportionately.	Most	native	
organisms	are	even	smaller	and	actually	live	within	the	proposed	50m	
buffer	zone.	No	studies	have	been	done	to	examine	the	impacts	on	native	
fauna.	

o Koalas	have	suffered	population	crash	in	the	Pilliga	but	recent	surveys	
indicate	their	continued	presence	in	the	project	area.	Santos’	long-term	
activities	will	make	population	recovery	increasingly	difficult.	

o A	“rewilding”	project	has	been	commenced	in	the	adjacent	Pilliga	
National	Park	by	Australian	Wildlife	Conservancy	in	conjunction	with	
NPWS.	Their	ecologists	have	recently	captured	an	Eastern	Pygmy	
Possum,	the	first	observed	since	2011.	

o The	Pilliga	is	an	extremely	important	refuge	island	in	a	sea	of	developed	
farmland.	As	such	it	is	vital	for	the	continued	existence	of	a	number	of	
endangered	species	including	the	Pilliga	Mouse,	the	Regent	Honeyeater	
and	the	Five	Clawed	Worm	Skink.	

• The	proposed	offset	strategy	is	flawed.		Government	Biobanking	Offset	Strategy	
requires	conserving	“like	for	like”.	The	size	and	diversity	of	the	project	area	
precludes	the	possibility	of	finding	of	anything	else	the	same	as	it	anywhere	else	
in	Australia.	

• The	Biobanking	methodology	itself	is	inadequate,	considering	patches	of	woody	
habitat	to	be	linked	if	they	are	separated	by	less	than	100m.		

• More	flares	will	be	required	that	the	EIS	indicates.	Apparently	half	the	pilots	will	
need	a	flare	in	addition	to	the	ongoing	flare	at	Bibblewindi.	These	flares	pose	a	
fire	risk	as	well	as	risk	to	native	organisms.	Their	cumulative	impact	on	Siding	
Spring	Observatory,	an	internationally	important	scientific	establishment,	is	also	
significant.	

• Impacts	are	not	just	limited	to	habitat	removal.	The	EIS	admits	it	is	“likely”	that	
there	will	be	indirect	impacts	due	to	fragmentation,	noise,	traffic,	fencing,	light,	
weed	invasion,	feral	fauna,	fire,	dust,	erosion,	sedimentation,	hydrological	
change,	accidental	spills	and	leaks,	and	accessibility	for	hunting	and	collecting	in	
premitigation	stages.	It	then	offers	limited	or	no	mitigation	strategies	but	
reduces	the	expected	risk	to	Low	(Table	15.22)	

• Methane	is	not	the	only	gas	released	in	the	process.	Other	gases	include	BTEX,	
VOCs	and	other	petrochemicals,	known	to	have	adverse	health	impacts	on	
humans.	They	will	also	affect	native	animals.	

• Bohena	Creek	and	in	fact	all	Pilliga	creek	systems	are	described	as	being	dry	
most	of	the	time.	All	old-timers	working	in	the	Pilliga	know	that	under	every	
creekbed	is	a	shallow	aquifer,	reached	easily	by	digging	a	meter	or	so	in	the	



sand.	Models	assume	a	constant	gradient	but	there	are	deeper	areas	where	the	
water	is	confined	in	waterholes.	No	assessment	has	been	made.	

• Bohena	Creek	is	not	in	the	poor	condition	claimed	in	the	EIS.	The	existence	of	
freshwater	mussels	is	a	good	indicator	of	its	health.	And	yet	Santos	will	be	
permitted	to	release	treated	water	when	it	carries	flows	exceeding	100	
megalitres	per	day.	Will	there	be	a	gauging	station	installed	at	the	release	site?	If	
not	already	there,	one	should	be	installed	before	any	waste	water	is	allowed	to	
be	released.	

• Invertebrate	and	fish	studies	have	been	poorly	done	with	no	sampling	from	
good	condition	waterholes	on	Bohena	Creek.	In	addition	to	the	freshwater	
mussels	these	holes	also	provide	refuge	for	those	aquatic	fauna	relying	on	good	
water	quality	–	native	fish,	freshwater	sponges	and	a	range	of	invertebrates.	

• No	studies	have	been	made	into	the	impact	on	stygofauna	discovered	in	2012.	In	
fact	the	EIS	denies	their	existence.	The	project	should	not	be	allowed	to	go	ahead	
until	studies	have	been	carried	out.	

• The	projected	drawdown,	increasing	with	time,	could	have	significant	impacts	
on	the	permanence	of	some	water	holes	and	the	shallow	aquifers,	as	well	as	
drawing	water	from	under	the	forest	itself,	leading	to	its	eventual	decline	and	
disappearance.	This	is	considered	to	be	outside	the	scope	of	the	EIS	which	is	
limited	to	the	expected	25	year	life	of	the	project.	The	modelled	drawdown	of	
0.5	metres	is	not	credible	given	the	lack	of	supporting	data.	

• Rehabilitation	of	so-called	legacy	sites	has	so	far	been	unsuccessful.	A	few	local	
eucalypts	and	wattles	have	regenerated	using	the	ageing	seed	bank	in	the	
stockpiled	topsoil.	Very	few	local	grasses	or	understory	plants	have	established.	
Invasive	weeds	such	as	African	Lovegrass	dominate	and	soil	health	indicators	
such	as	ants	have	not	returned.	Heavy	mulching	disguises	the	problems,	

	
	
Climate	Change	
	
Unconventional	gas	is	being	touted	as	a	“transition	fuel”	to	an	economy	deriving	all	of	
its	energy	from	renewable	sources.	Burning	it	for	power	generation	is	not	the	solution.	

• Methane	is	many	times	worse	than	carbon	dioxide	as	a	greenhouse	gas,	
especially	in	the	first	20	years.	

• All	wells	leak	in	the	long	term	due	to	failure	of	concrete	etc.	Many	wells	leak	
from	the	start.	Pipelines	and	wellhead	infrastructure	also	leak.	Methane	may	
burn	with	less	environmental	impact	than	coal	but	these	fugitive	emissions	
greatly	increase	its	impact.	

• The	background	methane	level	of	methane	in	the	Pilliga	is	negligible.	CSIRO	
studies	from	2015	indicate	spikes	in	methane	levels	around	several	of	the	
existing	wells.	

• Recent	research	by	the	Melbourne	Energy	Institute	shows	that	Australia	may	be	
dramatically	underestimating	the	fugitive	emissions	from	unconventional	gas	
extraction,	including	CSG.	

• Governments	worldwide	have	signed	up	to	limiting	temperature	increases	to	
2°C.	At	a	recent	AGM	the	CEO	declared	that	their	business	model	was	based	on	
accepting	a	4°C	temperature	increase.	Surely	this	indicates	their	acceptance	that	
their	business	will	be	a	contributor	to	this	eventuality.	

• There	is	little	consideration	of	the	impacts	of	Climate	Change	and	no	clear	plan	
to	mitigate	the	additional	risk	of	the	project	itself.	



Aboriginal	Cultural	Heritage	
	

• From	what	is	contained	in	the	EIS,	there	is	very	little	knowledge	on	the	location	
of	Aboriginal	cultural	sites.	The	location	of	development	impact	are	not	yet	
specified.	The	protection	of	Aboriginal	heritage	is	left	to	a	future	management	
plan	with	too	many	unknowns.	This	combination	of	ignorance	and	wishful	
thinking	presents	real	risks	to	Aboriginal	heritage	and	is	not	a	good	basis	for	
approval	of	the	project.			

• Santos’	EIS	has	not	properly	considered	wider	cultural	issues,	especially	
Aboriginal	people’s	views	on	how	the	project	would	impact	on	their	broad	ties	
to	country,	their	culture,	their	social	cohesion	and	their	community	
development.	

• Attached	to	and	forming	part	of	this	submission	is	a	review	of	the	Aboriginal	
Heritage	Component	of	the	EIS	by	an	experienced	archaeologist.		

	
	
Risk	Assessment	
	
Spills	and	fire	are	two	risks	of	great	concern	

• Risk	of	spills	from	catastrophic	failure	of	pond	walls	is	assessed	as	very	low	in	
the	EIS.	But	less	dramatic	spills	are	very	common	and	need	consideration.	There	
have	already	been	at	least	20	reported	spills	in	the	project	area,	some	of	which	
were	due	to	human	error.	Anything	this	complicated	runs	a	cumulative	risk	of	
failure	due	to	human	mistakes.	There	have	been	reports	on	the	ABC	(4/5/17)	
that	there	have	been	3	spills	of	untreated	CSG	waste	water	from	Santos’	
infrastructure	in	Queensland	in	the	last	3	weeks.	

• Risk	of	uncontrolled	release	and	ignition	of	gas	is	also	assessed	as	low,	being	50	
chances	in	a	million	per	year.	Over	the	25	year	life	of	the	project	this	gives	a	
cumulative	risk	of	1.25	chances	in	1000	–	a	much	higher	probability.	

• The	permanent	flares	additionally	have	potential	for	risk	to	their	reputation	on	
catastrophic	fire	days.	

• Because	risk	assessment	is	over	the	life	of	the	project	there	is	no	consideration	
of	risks	associated	with	long	term	breakdown	of	well	casings	and	likelihood	of	
gas	leakages.	This	has	already	been	seen	on	the	Condamine	River.	

• The	EIS	promises	to	stop	the	risk	to	those	not	working	in	the	industry	by	closing	
the	project	area.	This	effectively	turns	a	public	resource	into	private	land	
without	the	proponent	having	to	buy	it.	

	
	
Other	areas	of	concern	
	
Language	
The	EIS	is	peppered	with	“Get	Out	Of	Jail	Free”	terms	such	as	“where	practicable”,	
“where	required”,	“may	be	undertaken”,	“unlikely	to	have	significant	impact”.	For	
example:	The	project	“has	the	potential	to	supply	up	to	200	terrajoules/day;	which	is	
sufficient	to	meet	up	to	half	NSW’s	natural	gas	demand.”	
	
	
	



Analysis	
The	EIS	seems	over-dependent	on	desktop	analysis	and	modelling.	Models	are	only	as	
good	as	the	assumptions	they	are	based	on.	Desktop	analysis	depends	on	the	data	
already	being	in	existence.	Large	parts	of	this	area	have	only	been	studied	superficially	
previously	so	the	data	does	not	exist.	
	
Benefits	
So-called	benefits	are	exaggerated.	Experience	in	Queensland	indicates	that	only	
limited	numbers	of	local	jobs	materialize,	house	prices	fall	in	the	aftermath	or	in	a	
downturn,	existing	businesses	are	robbed	of	qualified	staff,	cost	of	rental	
accommodation	skyrockets	because	FIFO	workers	masquerade	as	locals.	
	
Chief	Scientist’s	Recommendations	
In	2014,	the	NSW	Chief	Scientist,	Mary	O’Kane	released	a	report	which	made	16	
recommendations.	At	the	time	she	said	that	“there	is	still	much	for	the	Government	to	
do”	before	the	industry	could	go	ahead	safely.	Few	of	these	recommendations	have	
been	implemented.	
	
	
Recommendations	
	

• That	the	EIS	not	be	approved,	
• That	the	proposal	not	be	given	the	go	ahead	at	all,	
• That	the	rehabilitation	strategy	be	reviewed	in	the	light	of	its	current	failure,	
• That	all	stages	of	the	process	be	independently	monitored	for	compliance	with	

any	conditions	imposed	already	and	in	the	future.	
	
There	is	nothing	to	be	gained	by	this	project.	A	few	people	will	make	a	lot	of	money	by	
exporting	a	resource	belonging	to	the	Australian	people.	And	we,	the	citizens	will	be	left	
with	a	legacy	of	costs	to	environment,	health	and	community.	
	
	
Yours	faithfully	
	
	
	
Jane	Judd	
Convenor	
Friends	of	the	Pilliga	
	
	
Attachment:	A	review	of	the	Aboriginal	Heritage	Component	of	the	EIS	by	an	
experienced	archaeologist.	


